Brook Lane Surgery

Patient Participation Group (PPG)
Minutes of the meeting 7th May 2014
Those present:-

Michele Sharpe (MS) - Chair
Jill Durnell (JD) – Sec
Susan Barton (SB)

Michael Lewis (ML)

Elyanne Lewis (EL)

Lawrence Jackson (LJ)
Geoff Mason (GM) 
Rod Maxted (RM)

Tracey Plumridge (TM) - part of meeting only

Dr Justine Hall - GP Partner

Apologies received from:-
Carolyn Hill (CH) - Practice Manager, David Wooley
Welcome and introductions
MS opened the meeting by welcoming new attendees, Michael and Elyanne Lewis. MS informed the meeting that she had expected other people who had said they were attending this meeting but had not arrived. It has been agreed that the Minutes of the meeting will be sent to everyone who let MS know that they were attending.
MS told the meeting that the Practice has been under increasing pressure over the last twelve months – an additional >1200 patients from Locks Road Surgery (many of whom have complex needs), new housing, GPs on maternity leave, – and this has impacted on waiting times for an appointment. New staff has been employed, some GP sessions are now held in Fareham Community Hospital and through dedication of the doctors and staff, whilst stretched, the Practice managed. The sudden death of Dr Newman has made availability of appointments more difficult but, despite a general difficulty in obtaining locum doctors, Brook Lane has been fortunate in currently having two locums working at the Surgery. There have been only two applicants for the Partner vacancy - reflecting the national shortage of GPs.
MS welcomed Dr Justine Hall to the meeting.
Surgery Update – Dr Justine Hall
Dr Hall explained that she has been a Partner for a year, as has Dr Haslehurst. She explained that the Practice is lucky to have engaged two long term locums and that if a Partner is appointed, following interviews next week, it is likely to be circa six months before they can take up the post due to notice period in their current post. Practices in Gosport have had no applicants for their GP vacancies.  She explained that the Government and Press have not made General Practice an attractive option for doctors, which has resulted in the national shortage of GPs and locums. Dr Hall also explained that the additional workload that Partners need to do, are not under the remit of locums.

TRIAGE – to assist in addressing the difficulty in obtaining an appointment, the option of using Triage is being discussed. Dr Hall has had experience, both as a GP and as a patient, of using triage and has found it very satisfactory. Many surgeries already do this, including, locally,  Jubilee and Lockswood surgeries. The triage calls would be conducted by GPs/nurses and would advise patients about the next steps in dealing with their medical issue. The possible downside is that circa 80 phone calls will be made each day. However, there would be appointments available that the GP/nurse can give triaged patients deemed in need of a face to face consultation. At present this is under consideration.
EXTRA PATIENTS – Dr Hall informed the meeting that the current system of adding patients at the end of clinic needs to be enhanced, as not all patients who are seen as ‘emergencies’ are urgent. Receptionists cannot ask patients what problem the patient has, when they call for an appointment, so there is no filter system. Triage would help this.

HOME VISITS – Brook Lane has more home visits than most Practices - approx. 18 per day. An external assessor was astounded by this high number, recently. Dr Hall emphasised that there are genuine home visit requests e.g. housebound, but many are not and could come to the Surgery. Dr Thompson, a GP Registrar at Brook Lane, is conducting an audit of home visits to quantify this situation. Triage of home visit requests may help address this issue.
APPOINTMENTS – Dr Hall told the meeting that appointments can only be made two weeks in advance to reduce the number of patients who do not attend (DNAs) as it has been shown that the longer in advance that an appointment is made the greater the likelihood that the patient DNAs. JD endorsed this and referred to a study of 800,000 patients that found this to be true. Anything greater than two weeks results in more DNAs. JD also reported that the study showed that posters in the waiting room showing the number of DNAs per month had no positive impact on the problem. Texting reminders to patients reduced the problem by 20%. The meeting then discussed this as a possible way of addressing the DNA problem at Brook Lane Surgery and felt that this should be investigated further, especially as Lockswood Surgery reported at the Locality meeting that it works well. JD suggested that commissioning of a texting service across the CCG may reduce the cost and address the DNA issue in all Practices. 

ML asked Dr Hall why the Open Clinic on a Monday afternoon is so busy when the surgery seems so quiet at other times. Dr Hall informed the meeting that approximately eighty patients can be seen in Open Clinic. With appointments at other times there is a shorter waiting time so less people in the waiting room. ML asked about the provision of Well Woman and Diabetic clinics, as had been at his previous Practice. Dr Hall said that diabetic patients are seen by nurses at the Practice and there is a Well Woman clinic in Fareham. The Government keep changing the clinics that they want to be foci in General Practice which affects the availability of such clinics/services.
MUSCULOSKELETAL (MSK) SERVICES – Dr Hall informed the meeting that (since 1st April 2014) GPs no longer can, in our locality, refer patients with joint or muscular pains to Orthopaedic services at the hospital. Patients with back, knee, shoulder pain etc. must be seen in the MSK clinic and try exercises etc. before they see a GP with the problem. If the initial consultation is with a GP then all he/she can do is give an exercise sheet and suggest, if the condition persists, the patient sees a physiotherapist. If the Physiotherapist deems it appropriate then he/she can refer the patient to a GP. Even then the GP has to ensure that patients meet set criteria e.g. below a certain weight, before they can be referred to Orthopaedics.
The meeting felt that this information should be communicated as it may ease the GP appointment waiting time. This could be on the Practice website, included in a newsletter etc. It was highlighted that high-street Pharmacists are underutilised by patients as they can help patients and are available until midnight, in some pharmacies, for consultation/advice.
ADDITIONAL NURSE PRACTITIONER – Dr Hall told the meeting that a second Nurse Practitioner is joining the Practice at the end of the year, which will ease the pressure on appointments.

TELEPHONE CONSULTATIONS – Dr Hall reminded the meeting that telephone consultations are available.
MS thanked Dr Hall for her informative input into the meeting.
Communication to Patients
The meeting discussed methods of communicating developments at the Practice to patients and, having discussed how this could be done, within the bounds of patient confidentiality, it was agreed that the development of a newsletter would be the initial approach used.

ACTION: MS to discuss logistics with CH
Working groups
As the PPG only meets quarterly MS proposed that working parties be set up to drive projects through to completion. It was agreed that the newsletter would benefit from this approach and LJ, JD, SB and MS volunteered to work on this.

ACTION: MS to feedback to the newsletter working party members after meeting with CH

Patient Survey
It was agreed that it would be beneficial to conduct this after the newsletter has been circulated. It was also agreed that the PPG should focus on making small changes initially.

Feedback on Locality Patient Group – JD
In addition to items raised on DNAs and triage that JD included in earlier discussions, she informed the meeting that Southern Health presented at the meeting. They discussed their role in providing services in, predominately, Primary Care. Their website address is www.southernhealth.nhs.uk
New Chairperson
MS informed the meeting that, having been Chair for three years, she will be stepping down in September. She would like those interested in taking up the position to make themselves known at the next meeting.

AOB
There was no AOB.
MS and SB will attend the Locality Patient Group meeting on 20th May 2014.

The meeting closed at 8.20pm.
NEXT MEETING: Wednesday 6th August at Brook Lane Surgery starting promptly at 6.30pm
